

# Feeding the Beast:

A scope of federal funding for state and local law enforcement



**Acknowledgements**: This report was written by **Eli Vitulli**. Additional research support was provided by **Kate Hamaji**. It was edited by **Kumar Rao, Dave Pringle, Kate Terenzi, and Emily Gordon**.



#### **About Popular Democracy in Action**

Popular Democracy in Action and its affiliates know that everyday people have the power to change the world. We upend politics as usual to forge a representative, multiracial government and society where we all thrive, no exceptions.

http://www.populardemocracyinaction.org/

Cover Photo Credit: bgrocker / Shutterstock.com



## Feeding the Beast:

A scope of federal funding for state and local law enforcement



Each year, the federal government sends billions of dollars in funding, equipment, and other resources to state and local law enforcement. These federal outlays are on top of upwards of one hundred billion dollars spent by states and localities on policing each year. Federal resources have been a key way that the federal government has helped build and sustain police power and has influenced local, county, and state budget and policy priorities.

Federal funding for local and state police comes from dozens of programs across multiple departments, including the Department of Justice, Department of Defense, Department of Homeland Security, the Department of Agriculture, the Department of Health and Human Services, the Department of Transportation, and the Department of the Interior.<sup>2</sup> Many of these

programs were created to support the disastrous, violent, and racist "war on drugs" and "war on terror," encouraging states and localities to adopt federal anti-drug and anti-terrorism priorities, increase arrests and incarceration, build more prisons, increase spending on policing, and create increasingly punitive approaches to addressing drug use and sales, immigration, and protests.<sup>3</sup>

Over the past few decades, Congress has helped build and continues to perpetuate the crisis of policing through its power of the purse.

That crisis includes the criminalization, targeted policing, and mass incarceration of Black and brown communities; police violence and killing of Black people; and lack of police accountability.



In fiscal year 2020, Congress budgeted at least \$2.24 billion in funding through the Department of Justice (DOJ) for state and local law enforcement assistance.<sup>4</sup> This funding supports all aspects of local and state criminal legal systems--not only police and sheriff departments but also courts, medical examiners and forensic labs, and for- and non-profit organizations, for example.<sup>5</sup> Millions of dollars in grant money also went to local and state police through the DOJ's Office of Violence against Women. In addition, the Department of Homeland Security budgeted at least \$347.5 million in funding to local and state police and sheriffs, the Department of Defense supplied local and state police and sheriffs with \$88 million in equipment during the first half of 2020, and Congress appropriated at least \$145 million to go to "state and local entities for drug control activities" as part of the White House's Office of National **Drug Control Policy budget.** It is likely that additional money goes to state and local law enforcement from the Office of National Drug Control Policy.7 Millions of dollars in funding from the Departments of Agriculture, Health and Human Services, Transportation, and Interior also go to local, state, and tribal police.8 This patchwork of programs provides not only funding but military-style equipment, information, training, and other resources, helping expand police and sheriff powers, resources, and surveillance technologies. By channeling money to specific programs and directly to police and sheriff departments, these federal programs also undermine local budgetary and policy control and significantly intervene in local and state public safety priorities and practices.9

Moreover, all of the programs outlined below have been criticized for lack of transparency and accountability; failing to track how their funding is spent; and/ or perpetuating corruption, racial disparities, and/ or civil rights abuses.<sup>10</sup> For example, one study found that equipment transfers from the Department of Defense's 1033 Program--which sends excess DOD property, including military equipment, to local and state law enforcement--were associated with an increase in deaths from officer-involved shootings.<sup>11</sup> Research also indicates that police officers equipped with military equipment are more likely to be deployed in Black communities and also use violence more quickly and often.<sup>12</sup> Moreover, it is not clear that militarization of police reduces crime, and some studies show that it affirmatively does not.13

While the federal government has spent heavily on policing, it has invested very little in programs that build public safety without the threat of criminalization or police violence.

Public safety programs that do not rely on police but instead are community-led responses to harm, intimate partner violence, neighborhood disagreements, school discipline, and/or mental health concerns are urgently needed to build true public safety, especially in Black, brown, and low income communities. For example, studies have also shown that mental health support and guidance counselors in schools improve student mental health and decrease the number of fights and other disciplinary problems.<sup>14</sup>

Police are not a source of public safety for Black, brown, LGBTQ, immigrant, and low income communities.<sup>15</sup> As the current national uprising urgently asks us to defund the police and rethink how we create genuine public safety, we must understand budget priorities at every level of government. Like states, counties, and local municipalities, the federal government too must shift its resources to invest in programs for public safety that do not rely on police and eliminate its spending on state and local police.

This brief outlines the scope and scale of just some of the federal programs that send money and equipment to state and local police and sheriff departments, describing the largest federal programs funding local and state police in the Department of Justice, Department of Defense, and Department of Homeland Security.

Congress appropriated over \$2.24 billion in Justice Department funding for local and state law enforcement assistance in FY 2020.<sup>16</sup>

## **DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE**

This funding supports all aspects of local and state criminal legal systems--not only police and sheriff departments but also courts, medical examiners and forensic labs, and for- and non-profit organizations, for example. Due to lack of transparency in the relevant federal funding programs, we cannot know exactly how much money went to local and state police specifically.

#### Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) Program

A key component of the Violent Crime Control and Prevention Act of 1994 (the 1994 Crime Bill), the COPS Program aims to advance "community policing" by providing grants, training, and other resources, including funding for local departments to hire new police officers. Initially focused on funding new police officer positions to fulfill President Clinton's goal to add 100,000 new police officers throughout the US, in the late 1990s, the program expanded to fund new equipment purchases, support information sharing, and provide training and other resources to local law enforcement agencies.

The COPS Program has been reauthorized by Congress multiple times since 1994, but funding for it has fluctuated over the years. Since 1994, Congress has appropriated nearly \$19.3 billion in funding for the program, including \$343 million in 2020.<sup>17</sup>

COPS Grants for hiring new police officers actually saddle local governments with additional obligations. The COPS Hiring Program provides only up to 75 percent of new officers' salary and fringe benefits, currently capped at \$125,000, over three years, and requires departments to retain the officers for at least a year after the grant ends. After those three years are over, local governments must foot the entire bill for these new positions the next year and every year after that if they want to retain them.

The COPS program has also substantially funded the expansion of police in schools, providing \$1 billion to local and state school programs, primarily to fund hiring and training school resource officers (SROs) by school districts and police and sheriff departments. COPS programs have been the largest source of federal funding for local policing in schools.<sup>19</sup>

The largest program, COPS in Schools (CIS), was created in 1998. By 2005 when the program ended, CIS had funded the hiring of over 7,200 SRO positions in hundreds of schools throughout the US.<sup>20</sup> Similar to other COPS programs, CIS provided only up to 75 percent of the cost of the SRO position--up to \$125,000 per position for the three year grant period--and requires the department to retain the officer for at least a year after the grant ends. Local school districts and municipalities were on the hook for any remaining costs during those three years and for all costs after the grants ended. Since 2005, the COPS Hiring Program has provided funding for SRO positions.<sup>21</sup>

There is no substantial evidence that school-based police programs create a safe school environment, <sup>22</sup> and there is undeniable evidence that they lead to an increase in children being funneled into the criminal legal system. <sup>23</sup> Black and brown students, students with disabilities, LGBTQ students, and other historically marginalized students have been subject to increased harassment and arrests at the hands of police officers in schools. <sup>24</sup> Recent research has also directly linked the COPS Program funding to negative outcomes for students, including decreasing graduation rates and college enrollment rates and increased disciplinary rates. <sup>25</sup> Another study found that increasing the number of SROs increases "the criminalization of school discipline" while not improving school safety. <sup>26</sup>



Photo Credit: Johnny Silvercloud / Shutterstock.com

## Operation Relentless Pursuit and Operation Legend

Created in 2019 as part of the COPS Office, Operation Relentless Pursuit aims to "surge federal law enforcement resources into seven of America's most violent cities": Baltimore, Albuquerque, Detroit, Cleveland, Kansas City, Memphis, and Milwaukee, nearly all of whose populations are overwhelmingly people of color.<sup>27</sup> The initiative funds new police officer positions so that city police departments can deploy veteran officers to work on federal task forces. Similar to other COPS hiring funding, local law enforcement agencies are required to have a minimum of a 25 percent funding match for any award they receive and the funding is only for three years.<sup>28</sup> Up to \$71 million in funding is available through Operation Relentless Pursuit, including \$50 million under the COPS Hiring Program. Funding can also be used to purchase equipment and technology.<sup>29</sup>

In July 2020, the Department of Justice announced Operation Legend, which, like Operation Relentless Pursuit, aims to "surge" federal resources from multiple federal law enforcement agencies--including funding from the COPS Program and the Bureau of Justice Assistance as well as agents and other resources from the FBI, US Marshal Service, Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA), and Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Firearms (ATF)--to local and state law enforcement.<sup>30</sup> Begun initially in Kansas City, it was quickly expanded to Chicago and Albuquerque. The DOJ is offering \$9.375 million in COPS funding to the Chicago Police Department to fund hiring 75 officers and \$2.9 million in COPS and Bureau of Justice Assistance funding to

Bernalillo County Sheriff's Department (Albuquerque) to hire 5 deputies and support federal task force work. DHS is also sending 100 Homeland Security Investigations agents to Chicago and as many as 10 agents to Albuquerque as part of Operation Legend.<sup>31</sup>

According to the Trump administration,<sup>32</sup> Operation Legend is in part a response to the national uprising demanding police accountability and the defunding of police departments while offering funding and other federal resources to departments with long histories of violence, corruption, and racism and/or in cities where community members are calling for defunding their departments.<sup>33</sup> Moreover, federal joint task forces, such as the ones these two programs support, are generally even less accountable to communities than local police and sheriff departments, as they often have fewer rules regarding deadly force and the Department of Justice can shield task force officers--including local police officers "deputized" as federal agents--from local oversight and litigation, including following police killings of community members.<sup>34</sup>



Photo Credit: magraphy / Shutterstock.com

#### Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant Program (Byrne JAG)

The Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant Program (Byrne JAG) is, according to the Department of Justice, "the leading federal source of criminal justice funding to state and local jurisdictions." <sup>35</sup> Created in 1988 to focus on funding local law enforcement efforts supporting national drug enforcement priorities, the program's focus has been broadened in the last few decades. <sup>36</sup> The program distributes funds based on a formula to all states and US territories, which then allocate the funds across the criminal legal system. While the program primarily funds law enforcement, it also funds prosecution, courts, and corrections; planning, evaluation, and technology; drug treatment; "behav-

ioral programs and crisis intervention teams"; and other aspects of the criminal legal system.<sup>37</sup> Some Byrne JAG funding is used for military-style equipment and surveillance technology.<sup>38</sup> Some funding also goes to programs that do not rely on police, incarceration, or criminalization, although we do not know how much (see below).

While the program can be funded up to \$1.095 billion a year, Congress usually funds it at about \$500 million.<sup>39</sup> **Between 2005 and 2019, Congress appropriated over \$8.5 billion to the program**.<sup>40</sup> The FY 2020 requested budget for the program is \$405.2 million.<sup>41</sup>

#### Funding True Public Safety within the DOJ

While \$2.24 billion of the DOJ's budget goes to funding for local and state law enforcement, very little of the budget funds public safety programs that do not rely on police or criminalization.

We identified six funding programs within the DOJ that focus on funding community-based public safety projects and other nonprofits and do not fund police or sheriff departments or explicitly identify police training as an outcome for the projects they fund. All of these funding programs are within the Office of Violence Against Women:

- Consolidated Youth Program: Funds non-profit and community service programs that focus on engaging men and boys "as allies" to prevent, intervene, and respond to sexual violence affecting children, youth, and young adults.<sup>83</sup>
- Culturally Specific Services Program: Funds "culturally-specific" community-based organizations focusing on Native, Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islanders, Black, and/ or Latinx people that address the needs of survivors of sexual violence "in a manner that affirms [their] culture."84
- Disability Grant Program: Funds programs that address the specific needs of survivors of sexual violence who are disabled and/or Deaf.<sup>85</sup>
- Transitional Housing Assistance Program: Funds programs that provide 6-24 months of transitional housing with support services for survivors of sexual violence.<sup>86</sup>
- Tribal Coalitions Program: Funds nonprofit and service organizations who provide education, support, and assistance to tribes and tribal service providers addressing the needs of survivors of sexual violence.<sup>87</sup>
- Tribal Sexual Assault Services Program: Funds programs that "create, maintain, and expand sustainable sexual assault services provided by Tribes, tribal organizations, and nonprofit tribal organizations within Indian country and Alaska Native villages."

## In FY 2018 (the last year that data is available), these programs gave out 139 awards for a total of approximately \$57.6 million.<sup>42</sup>

These programs primarily fund community-based organizations that support survivors of sexual violence, domestic violence, and stalking and work to reduce this violence. Many of these programs focus on supporting particularly vulnerable communities, such as Native women and women with disabilities. However, because the Office of Violence Against Women does not provide a full list of their grantees and descriptions of their work, we do not know how much of the budget truly goes to programs that do not engage with the police.

In addition, some Byrne JAG funding may go to alternative programs. For example, a 2018 report found that in 2016 4 percent of funding (or \$5.4 million out of \$138.3 million) went to "crime prevention" that was not part of a law enforcement agency, a category the DOJ described as including "all programs, activities, or spending for crime or juvenile delinquency prevention conducted through engaging communities, institutions (e.g., schools), or individuals. These include such programs as a rape aggression defense class, an alcohol/drug awareness class for students, or a bullying prevention program."<sup>43</sup>

### DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE

The Department of Defense supplied local and state police and sheriffs with \$88 million in equipment during the first half of 2020.<sup>44</sup>

#### 1033 Program

The 1033 Program facilitates the transfer of military equipment, including weapons and vehicles, as well as other "excess" Department of Defense property (such as office furniture, medical supplies, and other items) to federal, state, local, and tribal law enforcement agencies for free except for the cost of shipping.<sup>45</sup> While most of the equipment transferred under the program is "non-tactical" (i.e. not weapons, military vehicles, or similar equipment),<sup>46</sup> law enforcement agencies have gotten, for example, bayonets, grenade launchers, M16 automatic rifles, helicopters and airplanes, and mine-resistant, ambush-protected (MRAP) armored vehicles, which are intended to protect soldiers from roadside bombs.<sup>47</sup> School districts as well as college and university police have received hundreds of pieces of equipment and weapons, including grenade launchers, rifles, and MRAP vehicles.<sup>48</sup>



Photo Credit: bgrocker / Shutterstock.com



Photo Credit: Dominique Robinson / Shutterstock.com

Created in 1990 and made permanent in 1997,<sup>49</sup> the program has transferred \$7.4 billion in equipment (using the equipment's original value).<sup>50</sup> This includes transfers of over \$194 million, including 153 MRAP vehicles across agencies in 35 states, in 2019 and over \$88 million, including 54 MRAP vehicles to agencies in 23 states, in the first half of 2020.<sup>51</sup>



Photo Credit: Aaron of L.A. Photography / Shutterstock.com

As of June 2020, about 8,200 federal, state, and local law enforcement agencies from 49 states and four territories participate in the 1033 program.<sup>52</sup>

While the program claims to have strong record keeping and auditing, there has been little oversight and inadequate record keeping.<sup>53</sup> For example, testing the program's oversight, the General Accountability Office created a fake law enforcement agency, applied for equipment, and received about \$1.2 million worth of items, including night-vision goggles, pipe bomb materials, and simulated rifles, which could be modified to be lethal. Their application was approved within a week.<sup>54</sup> Moreover, police must use the equipment they received within a year or they must return it, creating added pressure to use the equipment. There is also no training provided or required by the program for officers who are using the military equipment, 55 and at least one study found that 1033 transfers were associated with an increase in deaths from officer-involved shootings.56

### DEPARTMENT OF HOMELAND SECURITY

The Department of Homeland Security budgeted at least \$347.5 million in FY 2020 funding local and state police and sheriffs.<sup>57</sup>

# The Homeland Security Grant Program, Urban Area Security Initiative, and Operation Stonegarden

The three main DHS programs that provide funding for local and state law enforcement are the Homeland Security Grant Program, Urban Area Security Initiative, and Operation Stonegarden. The former two programs provide funding for planning, training, equipment, and programs to help prevent terrorism or prepare for disaster relief at the state (the Homeland Security Grant Program) and city and metropolitan area (Urban Area Security Initiative) levels. At least a quarter of these programs' funds must go to local and state law enforcement, but the percentage is likely much higher in practice.<sup>58</sup> Operation Stonegarden provides funding for border security by supporting "enhanced cooperation and coordination among Customs and Border Protection (CBP), United States Border Patrol (USBP), and federal, state, local, tribal, and territorial law enforcement agencies."59



 $Photo\ Credit: \textbf{bgrocker} \ / \ Shutterstock.com$ 



Photo Credit: bgrocker / Shutterstock.com

In FY 2020, the federal government budgeted \$1.12 billion for these three programs:<sup>60</sup>

- \$415 million for the Homeland
  Security Grant Program
- \$615 million for the Urban Area
  Security Initiative
- \$90 million for Operation Stonegarden

Between 2003 and 2014, DHS doled out \$24.3 billion to states and metropolitan areas through the Homeland Security Grant Program and Urban Area Security Initiative, at least \$6.2 billion of which went to state or local law enforcement.<sup>61</sup>

From 2016 to 2020, the three programs provided \$5.4 billion in funding.<sup>62</sup>

# Budget Allocations for the State Homeland Security Program, Urban Area Security Initiative, and Operation Stonegarden, FY 2016-2020

- State Homeland Security Program
- Urban Area Security Initiative
- Operation Stonegarden



#### Minimum that went to local and state law enforcement

\$300,500,000	\$300,500,000	\$330,500,000	\$341,250,000	\$347,500,000
---------------	---------------	---------------	---------------	---------------

Source: "Homeland Security Grant Program," Federal Emergency Management Agency, accessed October 7, 2020, https://www.fema.gov/grants/preparedness/homeland-security

Some localities have used the funds to purchase military-style equipment, such as armored vehicles. However, these programs lack oversight, transparency, and tracking for how states and localities spend their funds, so it is unclear how much military-style equipment has been purchased with this federal funding.<sup>63</sup>

## TRUE PUBLIC SAFETY PROGRAMS

While the federal government spends billions of dollars on local and state police and sheriffs, they spend little on public safety programming that does not include the threat of criminalization or police violence. Programs that do not rely on police to address harm or other public safety concerns are true public safety programs. These programs are often community-led and address harm and other concerns in more holistic ways, providing support for those involved and their community without police or criminalization.<sup>64</sup>

There are many examples of these types of programs in the US and around the world. For example, Cure Violence is an organization that uses a public health model to reduce and end violence. To do so, they train violence interrupters and outreach workers from the communities where the programs are based. They have an established track record of reducing violence in those communities. 65 In its first year of existence, the program facilitated a 67% drop in shootings in West Garfield Park in Chicago.<sup>66</sup>

CAHOOTS (Crisis Assistance Helping Out On the Streets) provides "mobile crisis intervention" in the Eugene-Springfield Metro area in Oregon. In most localities, police are first responders to people experiencing emotional distress or mental health crises--including doing "wellness checks." An estimated 25% to over

50% of people shot and killed by police experience mental illness, including 197 of the 999 people shot and killed by police in 2019.68 CAHOOTS serves as an alternative to police responding to people experiencing mental and/or emotional distress. Dispatched through 911 or the non-emergency number, a team that includes a medic (nurse, paramedic, or EMT) and a crisis worker responds to a range of mental health related crises and are trained "to ensure a non-violent resolution of crisis situations" while offering needed services, including crisis counseling, suicide prevention and intervention, housing crisis counseling resource referrals, first aid and non-emergency medical care, and transportation to services. The program has been running for over 30 years, and in 2019 they responded to about 24,000 calls, or 20% of 911 calls.<sup>69</sup>

Moreover, public safety is best supported by safe, stable, and affordable housing, a strong education system, a living wage, affordable childcare, accessible medical and mental health care, and a strong social safety net. 70 Yet, while the federal government funnels money to state and local law enforcement, many federal social safety net programs are underfunded and inadequate. For example, federal housing assistance does not come close to meeting the needs of low income families, with only about one in four eligible households receiving assistance.71



Photo Credit: Fiora Watts / Shutterstock.com

The BREATHE Act, a comprehensive invest/divest bill, is one example of a robust approach for the federal government to support true public safety in Black, brown, and all communities. Among its provisions, the bill would divest resources from policing and incarceration by ending federal programs and agencies that have driven mass incarceration and criminalization, including the programs discussed in this brief, and also shrink, decarcerate, and create accountability mechanisms for federal criminal-legal and immigration systems. The bill also invests in true public safety programs. For example, it would create new federal infrastructure that grounds public safety in a public health framework by establishing a new federal agency called the Community Public Safety Agency that would be housed in the Department of Health and Human Services. The agency would establish grant programs that funded local community-based organizations that build true public safety and programs that incentivized states and localities to shrink, defund, and decarcerate their criminal legal systems. The bill would also establish or expand federal programs and investments that build educational, health, environmental, housing, and economic justice. For example, it would expand funding for low income schools and create grant programs that would incentivize states and localities to create equity-focused education policies that would equalize school funding and decriminalize school safety. Finally, the bill would establish government accountability through reparations programs and healing commissions for historic and ongoing harm, including police violence, mass incarceration, and immigration enforcement; protecting tribal sovereignty and federal commitments to tribes; and voting justice and elections accountability.<sup>72</sup>

The federal government must shift its priorities from funding local and state law enforcement that criminalize and harm Black, brown, low income, immigrant, LGBTQ, and other communities and instead invest in true public safety programs that support and invest in those communities.

## CONCLUSION

Budgets are moral documents, and the federal budget reflects the priorities of Congress. By funneling billions of dollars, along with other resources, each year to local and state police and sheriffs, Congress helps sustain and worsen the crisis of policing.

Congress must listen to the urgent call to defund police and shift its priorities by defunding programs that support state and local law enforcement and scaling up its funding for programs that support true public safety.

That shift in priorities must also be informed by the communities most affected by policing. Impacted

people, including Black communities in particular, must help shape federal policy-making that builds true public safety. Participatory democratic initiatives are a necessary and strategic element of efforts to advance and build long-term community safety.<sup>73</sup> The perspectives of impacted communities are vital to building true public safety and tailoring programs to the needs and aspirations of those communities.

We know that the overall crime rate in America has fallen dramatically over the last few decades,<sup>74</sup> and there is little to no evidence that an increase in federal spending on policing programs has contributed to that decrease.<sup>75</sup> Instead, an investment in the basic needs

of our communities and in programs that address harm without the threat of criminalization and police violence are what truly defines public safety. To be safe is to have access to the fundamental needs of any society--healthcare, housing, and education, among others--programs that Congress and the federal government generally continue to underfund and undermine. We also need to dramatically expand innovative public safety programs and infrastructure that do not rely on the police and incarceration. Accordingly, the federal government, including Congress and the executive branch, must dramatically scale up its funding for existing and new programs that build public safety, address harm, and support survivors of violence without relying on police or criminalization.

#### A Note on the Budget Numbers: Our Methodology

The federal government does not provide a single source detailing the total funding for state and local law enforcement, and there are multiple programs throughout the federal government that provide this funding. Almost all of the programs that fund state and local law enforcement also fund other aspects of the criminal legal system and beyond, and most programs do not document how much of their funding goes to state and local law enforcement. This lack of transparency and clarity makes it difficult to find all of the funding being funneled to state and local police. The total funding listed in this brief as well as the total funding for some of the departments below are conservative estimates using the following methodology. These budget numbers are likely underestimates.

Our primary source for budget numbers was Congress's 2020 Appropriations Act. We supplemented this source with information from federal departments' websites.

In addition, we analyzed awards data on USAspending.gov to identify which federal departments and their programs sent money to local and state police and sheriff departments. To do so, we analyzed various federal department's FY2020 data, searching for recipients with "police" or "sheriff" in their name as well as award descriptions that used "police," "sheriff," or "law enforcement." The departments we searched

included the Department of Justice (DOJ), Department of Defense (DOD), Department of Homeland Security (DHS), Department of Agriculture (USDA), Department of Housing and Urban Development, Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), Department of Transportation (DOT), Department of the Interior (DOI), Department of Education, and Department of Labor. We found funding that met this criteria in the DOJ, DHS, USDA, DOT, DOI, and HHS. However, we decided not to use the awards funding totals from USAspending.gov because we could not verify that those totals were only for FY 2020 and that all of the departments used consistent reporting structures and criteria for their data.

The methodology we used for the budget numbers for the three federal departments we discuss in detail in this brief were:

- DOJ: Congress's 2020 Appropriations Act appropriates \$1,892,000,000 for "State and Local Law Enforcement Assistance programs."<sup>76</sup> For the purposes of this Congressional appropriation, the definition of "law enforcement" is more expansive than police and sheriff departments, so these funds are distributed throughout state and local criminal legal systems, especially but not exclusively police and sheriff departments.<sup>77</sup> This money is distributed through the Bureau of Justice Assistance. The Office of Violence Against Women also distributes millions of dollars to local and state local and state law enforcement, including police and sheriff departments. Due to unclear awards data, it is not clear exactly how much.<sup>78</sup>
- DOD: The DOD's 1033 Program provides equipment to state and local law enforcement agencies. Thus, we used the estimated original cost of the equipment they transferred during the first half of 2020 (the latest available data) as the funding amount from the DOD.<sup>79</sup>
- DHS: We used reporting on the DHS website to determine the funding budgets for the three primary DHS programs that fund state and local law enforcement. Two of those programs, Homeland Security Grant Program and Urban Area Security Initiative, require states to use at

least 25 percent of their funding for law enforcement while the third, Operation Stonegarden, funds coordination between federal and state, local, and tribal law enforcement agencies. Thus, the total we calculated for DHS was 25 percent of the budgets for the first two programs and the entire budget for the third, Operation Stonegarden.80 Other programs in DHS provide funding to local and state police; however, the total amount of this funding is not clear.81

The budget numbers outlined in this brief focus on grants and other direct spending, including equipment transfers, and we do not attempt to detail the cost of training programs, information sharing, and other resources that the federal government provides. It should be noted that these are also ways that the federal government supports and influences local policing efforts and priorities. For example, in FY2020, the federal government budgeted \$351 million for the Department of Homeland Security's Federal Law Enforcement Training Centers, which provide training to federal, state, local, tribal, and international law enforcement agencies.<sup>82</sup>

#### **Endnotes**

- Shelley S. Hyland, "Justice Expenditure and Employment Extracts, 2016," Table 4, Bureau of Justice Statistics, November 7, 2019, https://www.bjs.gov/index.cfm?ty=pbdetail&iid=6728.
- Nearly all of the funding for law enforcement in the Department of the Interior is part of Bureau of Indian Affairs programs for tribal governments. Analysis of DOI awards data from USAspending.gov.
- Nicole Fortier and Inimai Chettiar, Success-Oriented Funding: Reforming Federal Criminal Justice Grants (Brennan Center for Justice, 2014), https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/publications/ SuccessOrientedFunding\_ReformingFederalCriminalJusticeGrants.pdf; Laura Withers, "How Bearcats Become Toys: The 1033 Program and Its Effect on the Right to Protest," The George Washington Law Review 84 (2016), https://www.gwlr.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/84-Geo.-Was.-L.-Rev.-812.pdf; Spencer Ackerman, "US Police Given Billions from Homeland Security for 'Tactical' Equipment," The Guardian, August 20, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/aug/20/police-billions-homeland-security-military-equipment.
- 4 This figure includes \$1.892 billion for "state and local law enforcement assistance" and \$343 million for the Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) program. Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020, H.R. 1158/Public Law 116-93, (Washington, DC: US Government Publishing Office, 2020), 526-529, https://www. govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CPRT-116HPRT38678/pdf/CPRT-116HPRT38678.pdf.
- Due to a lack of transparency in the relevant federal funding programs, we cannot know exactly how much money went to local and state police.
- Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020, H.R. 1158/Public Law 116-93, (Washington, DC: US Government Publishing Office, 2020), 575-576, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CPRT-116HPRT38678/pdf/ CPRT-116HPRT38678.pdf.
- See for example, the Drug-Free Communities Support Program, whose budget in FY 2020 is \$101.25 million. "Overview," Office of National Drug Control Policy, WhiteHouse.gov, https://www.whitehouse.gov/ ondcp/the-hidta-program/overview/; Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020, H.R. 1158/Public Law 116-93, (Washington, DC: US Government Publishing Office, 2020), 576, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/ CPRT-116HPRT38678/pdf/CPRT-116HPRT38678.pdf.
- 8 Analysis of awards data from USAspending.gov.
- Rachel A. Harmon, "Federal Programs and the Real Costs of Policing," New York University Law Review 90 (June 2015), https://www.nyulawreview.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/NYULawReview-90-3-Harmon.pdf.
- Jon Frank, "Justice Department Issues Changes to Largest Criminal Justice Grant," Brennan Center for Criminal Justice, January 8, 2016, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/justice-department-issues-changes-largest-criminal-justice-grant; "ACLU Coalition Letter to House Judiciary Leadership Urging Them Not to Reauthorize the Byrne Justice Assistance Grant," American Civil Liberties Union, June 17, 2008, https://www.aclu.org/letter/aclu-coalition-letter-house-judiciary-leadership-urging-them-not-reauthorize-byrne-justice; Rachel A. Harmon, "Federal Programs and the Real Costs of Policing," New York University Law Review 90 (June 2015), https://www.nyulawreview.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/NYULawReview-90-3-Harmon.pdf; Community Policing Hiring Grants: Grant Application and Monitoring Processes Could Be Improved to Further Ensure Grantees Advance Community Policing (Government Accountability Office, September 2013), https://www.gao.gov/assets/660/658158.pdf.
- Casey Delehanty, et al., "Militarization and Police Violence: The Case of the 1033 Program," Research and Politics (April-June 2017), https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/205316, operation relentless pursuit, 8017712885.
- Casey Delehanty, et al., "Militarization and Police Violence: The Case of the 1033 Program," Research and Politics (April-June 2017), https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/2053168017712885; Jonathan Mummolo, "Militarization Fails to Enhance Police Safety or Reduce Crime But May Harm Police Reputation," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 115, no. 37 (September 11, 2018), https://www.pnas.org/ content/115/37/9181.
- 13 Jonathan Mummolo, "Militarization Fails to Enhance Police Safety or Reduce Crime But May Harm Police Reputation," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 115, no. 37 (September 11, 2018), https://www.pnas.org/content/115/37/9181.
- Young People's Vision for Safe, Supportive, and Inclusive Schools (The Center for Popular Democracy and Urban Youth Collaborative, October 2017), https://populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/Policy%20Brief%20UYC%20and%20CPD.pdf.
- 15 "Police Violence Map," Mapping Police Violence, https://mappingpoliceviolence.org/; Police Use of Force: An Examination of Modern Policing Practices (US Commission on Civil Rights, November 2018), 4, https://www.usccr.gov/pubs/2018/11-15-Police-Force.pdf; Rethinking the Blues: How We Police in the US

and at What Cost (Justice Policy Institute, May 2012), http://www.justicepolicy.org/uploads/justicepolicy/documents/rethinkingtheblues\_final.pdf; "A Roadmap for Re-Imagining Public Safety in the United States: 14 Recommendations on Policing, Community Investment, and Accountability," Human Rights Watch, August 12, 2020, https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/08/12/roadmap-re-imagining-public-safety-united-states.

- This includes \$1.9 billion under the Bureau of Justice Assistance, \$343 million for the COPS program, as well as millions from the Office of Violence Against Women. Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020, H.R. 1158/Public Law 116-93, (Washington, DC: US Government Publishing Office, 2020), 526-529, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CPRT-116HPRT38678/pdf/CPRT-116HPRT38678.pdf; USAspending.gov.
- "Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) Program" (Congressional Research Services, May 21, 2019), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/IF10922.pdf; Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020, H.R. 1158/Public Law 116-93, (Washington, DC: US Government Publishing Office, 2020), 528-529, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CPRT-116HPRT38678/pdf/CPRT-116HPRT38678.pdf.
- "2020 COPS Hiring Program: Strengthening Community Policing by Hiring Officers" (Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, US Department of Justice, January 2020), https://cops.usdoj.gov/pdf/2020AwardDocs/chp/FactSheet.pdf. Originally the cap was \$75,000. Jeffrey A. Roth, et al., National Evaluation of the COPS Program--Title I of the 1994 Crime Act (Washington, DC: National Institute of Justice, August 2000), https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/183643.pdf.
- Marieke Brock, Norma Kriger, and Ramón Miró, School Safety Policies and Programs Administered by the US Federal Government: 1990-2016 (Wasghinton, DC: Federal Research Division, Library of Congress, August 2017), https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/251517.pdf.
- Marieke Brock, Norma Kriger, and Ramón Miró, School Safety Policies and Programs Administered by the US Federal Government: 1990-2016 (Wasghinton, DC: Federal Research Division, Library of Congress, August 2017), https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/251517.pdf.
- Marieke Brock, Norma Kriger, and Ramón Miró, School Safety Policies and Programs Administered by the US Federal Government: 1990-2016 (Wasghinton, DC: Federal Research Division, Library of Congress, August 2017), https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/251517.pdf; "2020 COPS Hiring Program: Strengthening Community Policing by Hiring Officers" (Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, US Department of Justice, January 2020), https://cops.usdoj.gov/pdf/2020AwardDocs/chp/FactSheet.pdf.
- 22 Education Under Arrest: The Case Against Police in Schools (Washington, DC: Justice Policy Institute, November 2011), http://www.justicepolicy.org/uploads/justicepolicy/documents/educationunderarrest\_fullreport.pdf.
- Jason P. Nance, "Students, Police, and the School-to-Prison Pipeline," Washington University Law Review 93, no. 4 (2016), https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=6209&context=law\_law-review.
- Police in Schools Are Not the Answer to School Shootings (Advancement Project, Alliance for Educational Justice, Dignity in Schools Campaign, and NAACP Legal Defense and Educational FUnd, March 2018), https://advancementproject.org/resources/police-schools-not-answer-school-shootings/; Breaking the School-to-Prison Pieline for Students with Disabilities (Washington, DC: National Council on Disability, June 18, 2015), https://ncd.gov/publications/2015/06182015; Jerome Hunt and Aisha Moodie-Mills, The Unfair Criminalization of Gay and Transgender Youth: An Overview of the Experiences of LGBT Youth in the Juvenile Justice System (Washington, DC: Center for American Progress, June 29, 2012), https://www.american-progress.org/issues/lgbtq-rights/reports/2012/06/29/11730/the-unfair-criminalization-of-gay-and-transgender-youth/.
- Emily K. Weisburst, "Patrolling Public Schools: The Impact of Funding for School Police on Student Discipline and Long-Term Education Outcomes (A Sub-project of 'Building Pathways to College Access and Beyond')" (Education Research Center, November 2018), 3, https://texaserc.utexas.edu/wp-content/up-loads/2018/11/21-UTA034-Brief-BPCAB-11.1.18.pdf.
- Denise C. Gottfredson, et al., "Effects of School Resource Officers on School Crime and Responses to School Crime," Criminology and Public Policy 19, no. 3 (2020), https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/1745-9133.12512?utm\_content=PublicationUpdate&utm\_medium=email&utm\_source=govdelivery.
- "Attorney General William P. Barr Announces Launch of Operation Relentless Pursuit," Press Release, US Department of Justice, December 18, 2019, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/attorney-general-william-p-barr-announces-launch-operation-relentless-pursuit; 2018 American Community Survey, 1-Year Estimates.
- "Operation Relentless Pursuit (ORP)" (Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, US Department of Justice, December 2019), https://cops.usdoj.gov/pdf/2020AwardDocs/chp/FY20\_Relentless\_Pursuit Fact Sheet.pdf.
- 29 "Attorney General William P. Barr Announces Launch of Operation Relentless Pursuit," Press Release,

US Attorney's Office, Western District of Missouri, US Department of Justice, December 18, 2019, https:// www.justice.gov/usao-wdmo/pr/attorney-general-william-p-barr-announces-launch-operation-relentless-pursuit; "Operation Relentless Pursuit (ORP)" (Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, US Department of Justice, December 2019), https://cops.usdoj.gov/pdf/2020AwardDocs/chp/FY20\_Relentless\_Pursuit\_ Fact\_Sheet.pdf.

- 30 "Attorney General WIlliam P. Barr Announces Launch of Operation Legend," Press Release, US Department of Justice, July 8, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/attorney-general-william-p-barr-announces-launch-operation-legend.
- "Department of Justice Announces Expansion of Operation Legend to Chicago," Press Release, US Attorney's Office, Northern District of Illinois, Department of Justice, July 22, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ usao-ndil/pr/department-justice-announces-expansion-operation-legend-chicago.
- "Remarks by President Trump on Operation LeGend: Combating Violent Crime in American Cities," WhiteHouse.gov, July 22, 2020, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-operation-legend-combatting-violent-crime-american-cities/.
- Juleyka Lantigua-Williams, "A digital Archive Documents Two Decades of Torture by Chicago Police," The Atlantic, October 26, 2016, https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/10/10000-files-on-chicago-police-torture-decades-now-online/504233/; Mina Bloom, "After Mayor Rejects Defunding Police, Youth Activists Bring Demants To Her Neighborhood," Block Club Chicago, August 13, 2020, https://blockclubchicago.org/2020/08/13/after-mayor-rejects-defunding-police-youth-activists-bring-demands-to-her-neighborhood/; Andy Beale, "Albuquerque PD: A Case Study of Police Brutality," Aljazeera, April 28, 2016, https:// www.aljazeera.com/features/2016/04/28/albuquerque-pd-a-case-study-of-police-brutality/; Abolish APD: Defund, Disarm, and Dismantle Police in Albuquerque, https://www.abolishapd.org/; Lara Moritz, "Project CommUNITY: The People and the Police," KMBC News, September 9, 2020, https://www.kmbc.com/article/ project-community-the-people-and-the-police-kansas-city-missouri/33969030#.
- Simone Weichselbaum, "Some Big Cities Pulling Their Police Officers Out of Federal Joint Task Forces," USA Today, November 26, 2019, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/investigations/2019/11/27/bigcity-police-federal-crime-task-forces/4194719002/.
- "Edward Byrne Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program Fact Sheet" (Bureau of Justice Assistance, 35 US Department of Justice, May 18, 2020), https://bja.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh186/files/media/document/ jag-fact-sheet-5-2020.pdf.
- "Edward Byrne Memorial State and Local Law Enforcement Assistance Program, Fiscal Year 2020" (Bureau of Justice Assistance, US Department of Justice, August 2002), https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/ bja/195907.pdf; "FY 2020 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program Local Formula Solicitation" (Bureau of Justice Assistance, accessed October 6, 2020), https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/bja-2020-17276.
- "Edward Byrne Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program Fact Sheet" (Bureau of Justice Assistance, US Department of Justice, May 18, 2020), https://bja.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh186/files/media/document/ jag-fact-sheet-5-2020.pdf.
- Rachel A. Harmon, "Federal Programs and the Real Costs of Policing," New York University Law Review 90 (June 2015), https://www.nyulawreview.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/NYULawRe-
- 39 Cornerstone for Justice: Byrne JAG and Its Impact on the Criminal Justice System (The National Center for Justice Planning, ND), https://bja.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh186/files/media/document/ncja\_jagreport.pdf.
- 40 "The Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program" (Congressional Research Service, May 22, 2019), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/IF10691.pdf.
- "FY 2020 Budget Request at a Glance," US Department of Justice, ND, 4, https://www.justice.gov/ jmd/page/file/1142306/download.
- "Consolidated Youth Program" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Justice, ND), 42 accessed September 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1117451/download; "Culturally Specific Services Program" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Justice, ND), accessed September 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1117456/download; "Disability Grant Program" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Justice, ND), accessed September 30, 2020, https://www. justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1117461/download; "Transitional Housing Program" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Justice, ND), accessed September 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/ file/1117496/download; "Formula Grant Programs" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Justice, ND), accessed September 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1117621/download; Tribal Sexual Assault Services Program" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Justice, ND), ac-

cessed September 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1117506/download.

- "The Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program" (Congressional Research Service, May 22, 2019), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/IF10691.pdf.
- "LESO Public Information," Defense Logistics Agency, accessed September 1, 2020, https://www.dla.mil/DispositionServices/Offers/Reutilization/LawEnforcement/PublicInformation/.
- "1033 Program FAQs," Defense Logistics Agency, accessed September 1, 2020, https://www.dla.mil/DispositionServices/Offers/Reutilization/LawEnforcement/ProgramFAQs.aspx; Laura Withers, "How Bearcats Become Toys: The 1033 Program and Its Effect on the Right to Protest," The George Washington Law Review 84 (2016), 825, https://www.gwlr.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/84-Geo.-Was.-L.-Rev.-812.pdf.
- Valerie Bailey Grasso, Defense Surplus Equipment Disposal, Including the Law Enforcement 1033 Program (Congressional Research Service, September 5, 2014), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/RS20549.pdf.
- Arezou Rezvani, Jessica Pupovac, David Eads, and Tyler Fisher, "MRAPs and Bayonets: What We Know About the Pentagon's 1033 Program," NPR, September 2, 2014, https://www.npr. org/2014/09/02/342494225/mraps-and-bayonets-what-we-know-about-the-pentagons-1033-program; Brian Barrett, "The Pentagon's Hand-Me-Downs Helped Militarize Police. Here's How," Wired, June 2, 2020, https://www.wired.com/story/pentagon-hand-me-downs-militarize-police-1033-program/; Taylor Wofford, "How America's Police Became an Army: The 1033 Program," Newsweek, August 13, 2014, https://www.news-week.com/how-americas-police-became-army-1033-program-264537.
- Niraj Chokshi, "School Police Across the Country Receives Excess Military Weapons and Gear," The Washington Post, September 16, 2014, https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/govbeat/wp/2014/09/16/school-police-across-the-country-receive-excess-military-weapons-and-gear/.
- Daniel H. Else, The "1033 Program," Department of Defense Support to Law Enforcement (Congressional Research Service, August 28, 2014), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R43701.pdf.
- 50 "1033 Program FAQs," Defense Logistics Agency, accessed September 1, 2020, https://www.dla.mil/DispositionServices/Offers/Reutilization/LawEnforcement/ProgramFAQs.aspx.
- 51 "LESO Public Information," Defense Logistics Agency, accessed September 1, 2020, https://www.dla.mil/DispositionServices/Offers/Reutilization/LawEnforcement/PublicInformation/.
- Daniel H. Else, The "1033 Program," Department of Defense Support to Law Enforcement (Congressional Research Service, August 28, 2014), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R43701.pdf.
- Spencer Ackerman, "US Police Given Billions from Homeland Security for 'Tactical' Equipment," The Guardian, August 20, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/aug/20/police-billions-homeland-security-military-equipment; Brian Barrett, "The Pentagon's Hand-Me-Downs Helped Militarize Police. Here's How," Wired, June 2, 2020, https://www.wired.com/story/pentagon-hand-me-downs-militarize-police-1033-program/; Laura Withers, "How Bearcats Become Toys: The 1033 Program and Its Effect on the Right to Protest," The George Washington Law Review 84 (2016), https://www.gwlr.org/wp-content/up-loads/2016/06/84-Geo.-Was.-L.-Rev.-812.pdf.
- DOD Excess Property: Enhanced Controls Needed for Access to Excess Controlled Property (US Government Accountability Office, July 18, 2017, https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-17-532.
- Laura Withers, "How Bearcats Become Toys: The 1033 Program and Its Effect on the Right to Protest," The George Washington Law Review 84 (2016), 830, https://www.gwlr.org/wp-content/up-loads/2016/06/84-Geo.-Was.-L.-Rev.-812.pdf.
- Casey Delehanty, et al., "Militarization and Police Violence: The Case of the 1033 Program," Research and Politics (April-June 2017), https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/2053168017712885.
- This figure is 25 percent of the Homeland Security Grant Program and the Urban Area Security Initiative's FY 2020 budgets as well as all of Operation Stonegarden's FY 2020 budget. For more details see above methodology section.
- "Notice of Funding Opportunity (NOFO): Fiscal Year (FY) 2020 Homeland Security Grant Program (HSGP)" (Department of Homeland Security, 2020), https://www.fema.gov/sites/default/files/2020-07/fy\_2020\_hsgp\_nofo.pdf; Allison McCartney, Paul Murray, and Mira Rojanasakul, "After Pouring Billions Into Militarization of US Cops, Congress Weighs Limits," Bloomberg, July 1, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2020-police-military-equipment/.
- "Notice of Funding Opportunity (NOFO): Fiscal Year (FY) 2020 Homeland Security Grant Program (HSGP)" (Department of Homeland Security, 2020), 2, https://www.fema.gov/sites/default/files/2020-07/fy\_2020\_hsgp\_nofo.pdf.
- "Homeland Security Grant Program," Federal Emergency Management Agency, accessed October 7, 2020, https://www.fema.gov/grants/preparedness/homeland-security.
- Allison McCartney, Paul Murray, and Mira Rojanasakul, "After Pouring Billions Into Militarization of US Cops, Congress Weighs Limits," Bloomberg, July 1, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2020-po-

lice-military-equipment/. \$6.2 billion is 25 percent of \$24.3 billion, the percentage of funding from these programs required to go to local and state law enforcement at a minimum.

- "Homeland Security Grant Program," Federal Emergency Management Agency, accessed October 7, 2020, https://www.fema.gov/grants/preparedness/homeland-security.
- 63 Allison McCartney, Paul Murray, and Mira Rojanasakul, "After Pouring Billions Into Militarization of US Cops, Congress Weighs Limits," Bloomberg, July 1, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2020-police-military-equipment/; Spencer Ackerman, "US Police Given Billions from Homeland Security for 'Tactical' Equipment," The Guardian, August 20, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/aug/20/police-billions-homeland-security-military-equipment.
- For more information on these types of true public safety programs, see Transform Harm, https:// transformharm.org/; Creative Interventions Toolkit: A Practical Guide to Stop Interpersonal Violence (Creative Interventions, 2012), https://policylink.app.box.com/s/9rjshc0wx2tu33kicaci0lywrlxoggo0; Healing Justice Toolkit (Dignity and Power NOW and Justice Teams Network, ND), http://dignityandpowernow.org/ wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Healing-Justice-Toolkit\_PRINT\_March-1.pdf.
- 65 "Our Impact," Cure Violence, accessed September 30, 2020, https://cvg.org/impact/.
- 66 "Where We Work," Cure Violence, https://cvg.org/where-we-work/.
- 67 Jennifer Sarrett, "To Stop Police Shootings of People with Mental Health Disabilities Ask, I Asked Them What Cops--and Everyone--Could Do To Help," The Conversation, November 12, 2019, https://theconversation.com/to-stop-police-shootings-of-people-with-mental-health-disabilities-i-asked-them-what-copsand-everyone-could-do-to-help-126229; Doug Criss, "When a Police Wellness Check Becomes a Death Sentence," CNN, October 19, 2019, https://www.cnn.com/2019/10/19/us/wellness-check-police-shootings-trnd/ index.html.
- 68 Sarah DeGue, Katherine A. Fowler, and Cynthia Calkins, "Deaths Due to Use of Lethal Force by Law Enforcement: Findings From the National Violent Death Reporting System, US States, 2009-2012," American -Journal of Preventive Medicine 51, no. 5, supplement 3 (2016), https://www.ajpmonline.org/article/S0749 3797(16)30384-1/fulltext; "Fatal Force: 999 People Were Shot and Killed by Police in 2019," The Washington Post, August 10 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2019/national/police-shootings-2019/.
- 69 Crisis Assistance: Helping Out on the Streets, Media Guide 2020 (White Bird Clinic, 2020), https:// whitebirdclinic.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/CAHOOTS-Media-Guide-20200626.pdf.
- Juleyka Lantigua-Williams, "Raise the Minimum Wage, Reduce Crime?" The Atlantic, May 3, 2016, https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/05/raise-the-minimum-wage-reduce-crime/480912/; Doug McVay, Vincent Schiraldi, and Jason Ziedenberg, Treatment or Incarceration? National and State Findings on the Efficacy and Cost Savings of Drug Treatment versus Imprisonment (Justice Policy Institute, January 2004), http://www.justicepolicy.org/uploads/justicepolicy/documents/04-01\_rep\_mdtreatmentorincarceration\_ac-dp.pdf; Steven Hawkins, "Education vs. Incarceration," The American Prospect, December 6, 2010, http://prospect.org/article/education-vs-incarceration; Lance Lochner and Enrico Moretti, "The Effect of Education on Crime: Evidence from Prison Inmates, Arrests, and Self-Reports," The American Economic Review94, no. 1 (October 2003), 27, http://eml.berkeley.edu/~moretti/lm46.pdf; Housing and Public Safety (Justice Policy Institute, November 1, 2007), http://www.justicepolicy.org/images/upload/07-11\_rep\_housingpublicsafety\_ac-ps.pdf; Jennifer L. Doleac, "New Evidence that Access to Health Care Reduces Crime," Brookings, January 3, 2018, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2018/01/03/new-evidence-that-access-to-health-care-reduces-crime/; https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED445774.pdf; Osvaldo Meloni, "Does Poverty Relief Spending Reduce Crime? Evidence from Argentina," International Review of Law and Economics 39 (August 2014), https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0144818814000416?viapercent3Dihub.
- Will Fischer and Barbara Sard, Chart Book: Federal Housing Spending Is Poorly Matched to Need (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 8, 2017), https://www.cbpp.org/research/housing/chart-bookfederal-housing-spending-is-poorly-matched-to-need.
- "What Is the BREATHE Act?" The BREATHE Act, accessed October 6, 2020, https://breatheact.org/ 72 learn-more/. For details, see BREATHE Act summaries.
- 73 See for example, The People's Coalition for Safety & Freedom, www.safetyandfreedom.org.
- 74 John Gramlich, "5 Facts about Crime in the US," Pew Research Center, October 17, 2019, https://www. pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/10/17/facts-about-crime-in-the-u-s/.
- 75 Rethinking the Blues: How We Police in the US and At What Cost (Justice Policy Institute, May 2012), http://www.justicepolicy.org/uploads/justicepolicy/documents/rethinkingtheblues\_final.pdf; Philip Bump, "Over the Past 60 Years, More Spending on Police Hasn't Necessarily Meant Less Crime," The Washington Post, June 7, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/06/07/over-past-60-years-more-spending-police-hasnt-necessarily-meant-less-crime/.

- 76 Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020, H.R. 1158/Public Law 116-93, (Washington, DC: US Government Publishing Office, 2020), https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CPRT-116HPRT38678/pdf/CPRT-116HPRT38678.pdf.
- 77 For a list of programs and their descriptions, see https://bja.ojp.gov/.
- 78 Office of Violence Against Women, https://www.justice.gov/ovw. See also, awards data on US-Aspending.gov.
- 79 "LESO Public Information," Defense Logistics Agency, accessed September 30,2020, https://www. dla.mil/DispositionServices/Offers/Reutilization/LawEnforcement/PublicInformation/.
- "Homeland Security Grant Program," Federal Emergency Management Agency, accessed October 7, 2020, https://www.fema.gov/grants/preparedness/homeland-security. Budget numbers were confirmed by the Appropriations Act.
- 81 See awards data on USAspending.gov.
- 82 Federal law Enforcement Training Centers: Budget Overview, Department of Homeland Security, FY 2021, 4, https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/federal\_law\_enforcement\_training\_centers.pdf.
- "Consolidated Youth Program" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Justice, ND), accessed September 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1117451/download.
- "Culturally Specific Services Program" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Justice, ND), accessed September 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1117456/download.
- "Disability Grant Program" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Justice, ND), accessed September 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1117461/download.
- "Transitional Housing Program" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Justice, ND), 86 accessed September 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1117496/download.
- "Formula Grant Programs" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Justice, ND), accessed September 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1117621/download.
- Tribal Sexual Assault Services Program" (Office on Violence Against Women, US Department of Jus-88 tice, ND), accessed September 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1117506/download.